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City of Olmsted Falls

Minutes of a Special Council Meeting

Monday, July 21, 2014, at Olmsted Falls City Hall

26100 Bagley Road – Council Chambers, 6:00 p.m.

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.  Mayor Ann Marie Donegan Council called the meeting to order at 6:12 p.m.  Mayor Donegan indicated that Clerk Mancini is on vacation and Mari Alice Zacharyasz will fill in.  Roll call was conducted.  Councilmen Kathleen Fenderbosch, Jay Linn, Linda Garrity, Bob Sculac, Kevin Roberts, Terry Duncan and Sam Pulice were present. 
Also in attendance:  Gregory M. Sponseller, Law Director, Steve Presley, Finance Director.  Audience: 8
Consideration of Amendment to the Agenda 
Mayor Donegan would like to request an executive session to be held after tonight’s meeting for the purposes of personnel pursuant to ORC 121.22 (g)(3) and (g)(1). 
Mr. Linn moved to amend the agenda to include an executive session at the end of tonight’s meeting; Ms. Duncan seconded.  Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Communications from Residents 

Margaret Kresse, 8947 Westlawn Blvd., stated that where she leaves seems to be the forgotten part of Olmsted Falls.  Her neighborhood uses Berea schools, water, and sewers.  She would like Council to consider two issues regarding Allied Waste services.  The first concern is the verbiage related to the senior discount. In the Council meeting minutes of 09/10/13 the Mayor stated that for residents to qualify for a senior discount they needed to bring the Golden Buckeye Card which is issued by the State of Ohio.  This statement was made due to many phone calls received by city hall staff regarding his letter to residents.  Again, in the council meeting minutes of 10/8/13 the buckeye discount was again mentioned.  In the residents guide of 2013 it states Older Adults and senior citizen rates are available to those homeowners who have a Golden Buckeye card.  On the Olmsted Falls city website under the section “services” it states that senior citizens may get a discount with a Golden Buckeye card.  However, the invoice she received stated that she now needed a homestead exemption as a basis for her senior discount.  Some senior’s do not receive homestead exemption for a variety of reasons. The Ohio Legislature passed a bill in 2013 regarding homestead which states “as of January, 2014 they would grandfather those individuals in that have it but would been a means tested homestead.”  The city is now cutting out a lot of senior’s because this discount is linked to homestead exemption.  If they are moving into Olmsted Falls senior’s will probably not meet the means criteria which is $30,000.  

Her second concern is placing the refuse service on vacation for an extended period of time. For the past dozen years or so her and her husband do not live in Olmsted Falls for six months of the year.  She has called Allied Waste every fall to place her service on hold and have called upon her return. There has never been any problems. October of 2013 she called Allied to place a hold from October 20th to April 15th and she was informed that she would need to call the city after January of 2014 because of the changes being made.  In October she called for 1 ½ weeks and left messages for Kim Sperling and finally she did speak with Ms. Sperling who took her information and said that it would be taken care of as they were still organizing and there might be a system of her having to pay the entire amount up front and she would receive a rebate.  She called again in January from Florida to inform them she was not in the city.  She is not sure who she spoke but was told that the information would be given to someone.  She returned earlier this year and contacted Allied Waste that she would need garbage services a week earlier.  She also contacted city hall and she was told that the bills were not generated as of yet.  After receiving her bill for the entire year she called the number listed on the invoice 427-2342 as directed on the invoice for problems. Again, after a week and a half of leaving messages daily she was exasperated she then called the main number for City hall and left a message. The Mayor did return her call immediately but did not like the answer she was given which prompted her attendance at the meeting.  She is sure that her and her husband are not the only two who live the city for six months at a time.  She spoke with John and Mike on a yearly basis who are the individuals that check her property while they are away and they have a list of properties.  She stated that for the past years if individuals did not pay their refuse invoices the delinquent amount was placed on their property tax bills for collections. She stated that someone had to generate those billings and that is her question can the city generate billings on an ad hoc basis. Other utilities allow for service vacations and she knows that other people asking for consideration are also seniors.  She feels the city is penalizing seniors because they are on fixed incomes. 
Ms. Kresse also stated that in the May, 2013 Mayor’s letter he had stated that there would be a designated place within the city for large items other than the Thursday of the third week in the month.  This was also addressed in the minutes of 2/26/14 and she would like to know where the bulk container is located.  She also stated that everyone has to use lights that contain mercury and she does not want to throw those away in her trash as they are not safe.  She has called everyone to find out where she could dispose of these bulbs.  She contacted Allied and was informed that if they are placed in the blue cans the bulbs have a special sensor which emanates a noise and individuals at the landfill have to dig through the garbage to locate these bulbs.  She lives in a very small town on a very small island and we have a designated place to take the bulbs.  She does admit that she has found a place where she has taken the bulbs and does believe that Olmsted Falls should designate some place to accept the bulbs.  Mr. Roberts asked where she takes the bulbs.  Ms. Kresse indicated that she takes her bulbs to Home Depot but they must be placed in a plastic bag and the receptacle is located by the returns counter. 
David Gierszal, 9640 Lindberg, stated that as he mentioned on the phone to the Mayor he was surprised when he called city hall at 4:30 in the afternoon the Mayor answering the phone which he found rather refreshing.  He has an issue with the refuse billing which is due on August 15th.  It is his understanding that the invoice covers the entire year of 2014.  In other words, residents are paying for the first seven months but paying forward for the next five months.  He has a problem with that simply for the fact that for all 50 years he has lived in the Falls the residents have always paid two months in advance to Allied Waste.  He does not understand why residents have to pre-pay for services for five months.  When this ends up on residents tax duplicates we will then pay six months forward.  He believed the arrangement with Allied Waste was supposed to be a cost saver for the city as well as the homeowners.  Based on his calculations for 2013 and 2014 there is an increase of $30.00.  Looking at the fact that the city wants to bill residents on a six month basis he would like to make a suggestion. Since property taxes are paid one year in arrears why not do the same thing with the refuse bills. In other words, he is asking Council to consider that the current billing which is due in August should be negated and the first billing on our tax duplicate for the next six months of 2015 would actually be in arrears for 2014, if this makes sense.  He believes this would make a lot of the residents, as well as voters happy.  

Mayor Donegan indicated that each member of Council received a copy of the April to July 15th intake and action sheet log.  If anyone has had a chance to review there were about 300 phones calls and the majority of those calls were related to Allied Waste.  She would like to echo that major concerns are the credits when residents are not in the city; arrearage billing and paying for services; decrease in services in terms of pick up and limited in the number of bags they can put out; placing this on the tax duplicate; buckeye card to homestead exemptions; and no envelope in the actual bill. It is clear that this is a large issue.  She would like to as diplomatically recount the discussions that took place regarding the change in the Allied Waste program.  

She stated that essentially the new Allied Waste contract was negotiated and signed at the end of last year.  At this point, there was clearly supposed to be some savings and she was told by Mr. Kidder form Allied Waste that the savings would be $2.00 a month.  The city signed a five year agreement with Allied Waste and moved to a new billing which included placing them on the tax duplicate.  Unfortunately for all of us, particularly finance, anything placed on the tax duplicate needs to be submitted to the county prior to September 1st.  The legislation for this action to take place was not adjudicated until the end of October.  After taking office in January she received numerous phone calls indicating that residents would be out of town for a couple of months and as a dutiful Mayor she took down their name and address.  She indicated that residents were instructed to call the city after January.  She then contacted Mr. Kidder and was told that the city was responsible for billing.  She met with Mr. Kidder and Mr. Presley at which time discovered there was no procedure in place for a rebate that was discussed with Ms. Sperling and the previous Mayor.  That information was not translated to Council.  Residents then began receiving their property tax bills in January but the Allied Waste charges were not included.  We then determined that the submission was not adopted on a timely basis so therefore was not included in the property tax bills and the city is responsible for the approximate $50,000 per month charges and would not be reimbursed through property taxes until June of 2015.  Obviously with the failure of the November levy and beginning the years with raises and the three union contracts there was no way possible the city could incur this expenditure.  Unfortunately it took us from January till the time the invoices were sent out to determine who would be billed because Allied Waste did not have a master database that included all the parcels within the city.  She stated that Mr. Presley indicated that the best way to apply a senior discount would be to move from the buckeye card to homestead exemption.  His experience with other communities and accounting this seemed to be the better way to keep a handle on it.  The city has uncovered a lot of issues regarding Allied Waste.  She asked the residents to attend tonight’s meeting because they do represent the consensus of the residents.  This was placed on the agenda because the city needs to determine a procedure if in fact snowbirds are not going to be considered and the billing concerns. 

Mr. Presley stated that by only using the Golden Buckeye Card for discounts there is effectively no expiration.  Once an address receives this discount the only way to remove this transfer is if the city became aware of a property transfer.  With the senior discount based on homestead exemption a list is generated annually and can be cross checked and is much more auditable.  He proposed this change to Council for fairness and simplicity to all residents.  
He indicated that with regard to the billing a decision could be made to return to quarterly billing.  He would need to look at costs for new software and outsourcing the mailing and postage.  This would allow for individuals moving out or in to the city to only pay for what is needed.  As far as billing in arrears could effectively make a new home owner responsible for a refuse bill for a year that actually did not own the home.  To the gentleman’s point you do bill six months in arrear but you do bill at the current rate of property taxes even on a school levy that is passed in November you will begin paying that on January 1st even though you are being billed for ownership six months in arrears.  

As far as the on and off issue.  Unfortunately refuse is not like water there is no gauge by which we can meter water.  Allied Waste does not track cans nor do they keep a list of who is picked up and when.  Much like a sewer he billed in other municipalities the service is available at your property whether you use it or not.  For example, when the plow truck goes past your house you may not be home but we plow the street in front of your house not only for your use but for everyone else’s. He does not know how you would turn on or off collection under this current scenario. He is unsure how to address these concerns from an audit statement or fairness standpoint.  If the city were to handle the billing aspects we could look at this on an ongoing basis quarterly but this will bring up additional expenses with personnel, postage, mailing and banking.  
Mayor Donegan stated that there was little to no tracking of anything.  We should have been able to pull information regarding the addresses, the buckeye card discounts, and homestead exemptions but that was not the case.  Mr. Presley indicated that he did develop his own list of properties and once Council makes a decision regarding the city handling the billing or the amount being placed on the property tax duplicate he is now comfortable with the list.  

Ms. Kresse asked if Council considered another company like Rumpke or entering into a contract with another community for example Berea and Parma joined together for better rates.  Mayor Donegan replied that the city has not gone out to bid for approximately four or six years.  
Mr. Presley indicated that this issue needs to be vetted through Council either in committee meetings or regular meetings.  There are some decision issues that will need to be made for example if Council does not want 2015 amounts placed on property taxes he will need to know very soon, which will leave more questions regarding computerization, software package and staffing. 
Mr. Sculac stated that regarding the dumpster question.  Council did have a discussion regarding a dumpster and the determination was made not to have one because everyone and anybody would bring their garage to it, which was proven by one instance particularly.  It would not just be a couch, refrigerator or stove it would end up being a dump. We experienced that once already this year when a dumpster was made available during the rain storms.  Mayor Donegan needs to consider the fact that services has been significantly limited by what can be fit into the containers and the bulk pick up once a month. The residents are still paying the same amount but services have decreased. 
Mayor’s Report and Appointments
Mr. Presley indicated that he sent out over 3200 invoices, 68 were returned as vacant properties.  He did have approximately the same amount come back as condo associations and upon further research there are 761 condo units that will be billed for a total of $131,500.00.  Off of the homestead exemption list provided by the county the city has 736.  Mayor Donegan asked how many of those were not made by residents. Mr. Presley stated that he is unsure of that number. In 2005 an ordinance was passed indicating that the individuals receiving homestead exemption may apply to the city for a waiver of the refuse fees.  There is nothing in files indicating how many of those did or how many residents did not receive bills.  Mayor Donegan indicated that there are a number of residents who have received bills that have never paid for refuse removal.  This issue was never broached during a Council meeting.  
Mr. Sculac asked how many buckeye card discounts.  Mr. Presley indicated that there are more buckeye card discounts than homestead exemptions.  Under the current 736 homestead exemptions the city has the potential of losing over $107,000 each year.  He cannot tell anyone how much money was not collected as he cannot find any documentation listing the residents that asked for a waiver of these fees.  At this point the city has collected $143,346.83 out of $471,744.00 that was billed plus the condo associations.  The city is at roughly a 30% collection which does not surprise him as residents have approximately four weeks left to pay.  
Ms. Garrity stated that during the open house she did have numerous residents come to her and state that they have never paid for trash pickup.  This issue came up during the delivery of the containers.  She stated that in December of 2013 she felt strongly when the finance director turned in her resignation she indicated that there needs to be like in private companies there is a time period.  You would normally work your amount of vacation the reason for this is to turn in your keys, define where the files are located, or show where critical information is store.  When someone in this type of position abruptly leaves she was nervous that there would be loose ends or things that could not be accounted for. 

Sue Simpson, 26513 Cranage, stated that she was surprised when this new program went into effect that snowbirds were not taken into account.  This does upset her because she is paying for a service she is not receiving.  This was aggravating when the containers were delivered as they are too large but she worked past that but now to receive this invoice.  She also does not want to pay once or twice a year for her garbage and wants to pay quarterly.  She does not feel she should have to pay for garbage when she is not in the city.  
Ms. Fenderbosch asked if Ms. Simpson would prefer paying quarterly for her garbage as opposed to the amount being placed on her property taxes.  Ms. Simpson stated that she would rather pay quarterly. 

Mr. Linn stated that when Allied handled the billing they were billing on what was being collected or not being collected.  He would like to know what mechanism was put in place for the city to pay for those who did not pay their invoices.  Mr. Presley stated that the city received invoices from Allied for resident they were told not to bill.  The city was also responsible for any resident who did not pay their Allied invoices.  For example, Mr. Linn receives an invoice from Allied but does not pay that invoice Allied then sends the city an invoice for his refuse collection fee. The city is then expected to pay that invoice and is also responsible for getting reimbursement by Mr. Linn or place the amount on the property tax bill.  Based on the system the city attempted to use he could not state if the bill was paid or whether or not it was certified to the county for collection.  There is not a clear defined process for the invoices Allied sent to the city.  

Mr. Linn stated that most individuals write off their gross amount of property taxes against their income tax so in most income brackets individuals will realize a 20% savings on the refuse charges if they are included on the tax duplicate, if that is something your tax advisor would do.  Residents deduct the cost of street lights, special assessments for water and sewer, because on the 1040 you do enter the gross amount of your property taxes.  In his opinion, he believes Council did do a relatively good job but does believe the snowbird issue could have been addressed in a better way.  He understands this could be a logistical problem for Mr. Presley and feels Council could discuss these issues again. 
Mr. Roberts stated that in a perfect world you would only pay for each can picked up.  If you look at your electric bill a lot of what is paid is what is called a “demand charge” for them to be there when you need them.  He understands that he understands there are some members of Council upset with the Allied Waste contract.  The basic concept was that the billing function would be returned the city which would give residents a discount.  He believes this is an issue and is aware that everyone would like to renegotiate and reform the Allied Waste contract. 
Ms. Fenderbosch stated that Mr. Presley indicated that Allied Waste was told not to bill certain individuals and would like to know how that list of people was generated.  Mr. Presley stated that all he received was an invoice listing out properties but will ask Mr. Kidder.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that she would also like to know who instructed Mr. Kidder to complete that function.  She indicated that she has been on Council for 16 years and does not remember authorizing any homestead exemption waivers and would like to know who authorized.  Mr. Presley indicated that he does not disagree, when he read the ordinance it indicated that the homestead exemption individuals may request waiver of the fees.  The ordinance did not say that request had to be granted by Council.  Mayor Donegan indicated that there are residents that have been for 12 years and have never received an invoice.  Mr. Presley indicated that those individuals who never received invoices he is not sure where even part of the homestead exemption.  He indicated the home could have been built years ago and no updated list was provided or the finance department did not request a current parcel listing of those parcels with homes on them from the county.  He did request a current list from the county.  Ms. Fenderbosch would like to know what Allied’s role was in this issue because they were picking up garbage.  Mayor Donegan indicated that approximately four years she request a pilot program for the automated trash removal and Mr. Kidder performed on audit on Columbia Road from Bagley to Sprague because there were some residents that have never received an invoice.  We have to fully understand history or we are doomed to repeat it.  She would like some solid brainstorming with regard to Allied Waste contract wise, position of Council, the bulk issue, snowbird and billing.  

Mr. Sculac asked that all members of Council receive a copy of the Allied Waste contract and Council will schedule a work session with this issue being the only item on the agenda.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that she would ask that all of Council email available dates to either her or Mayor Donegan.  

HR Blue Ribbon Committee Recommendations: Mayor Donegan indicated that the recommendations have been distributed to Council.  She introduced Ms. Murphy is the Vice President of Human Resources for Southwest General.  
Ms. Judy Murphy stated that the committee did recommend that a formal study be performed by Kent State University back in March which would have encompassed more than what the committee would have been able to do given the limited amount information received.  We left that meeting with the indication that they would be invited to a work session to discuss.  With Ms. Zacharyasz’ help the committee put together their report.  Since the document has been distributed the committee has been able to perform a high level cursory glance at what the savings would be.  She believes, based on her experience in Human Resources and pricing jobs, these recommendations would save the city $40,000 annually.  In addition, she believes the government would be able to provide better services to the residents particularly because the additional staff recommendations are for clerical help.  The clerical help would allow the professional staff to work at the top of their talents.  

Mr. Sculac stated that he would like to know where the $40,000 savings would be seen.  Mayor Donegan stated that if Council is not going to discuss this issue at a work session, like they committed to do, she will ask that if Council makes a decision regarding HR issues that this not continue to be put off to the next meeting.  She would like to review these recommendations.  Rather than hiring a new Clerk of Court Ms. Mancini was given the formal title of Clerk of Council/Clerk of Courts and law department secretary with a $10,000 increase in her salary.  She indicated that in the service department one of the recommendations was creating a flatter organization. Within the Service Department there was a service director, service supervisor and service manager.  Her point is there is very little rank but more file.  The service recommendation was to change the service supervisor to the service director, which eliminated a $4,000 to $5,000 salary.  We have streamlined service and were able to add an additional employee.  She indicated that Ms. Jones’ title was changed to be more in line with the duties she is performing.  She indicated that the only director of economic development should to be vested with the Mayor not placed on someone else.  She cannot be an effective Mayor answering phones and running to the reception area.  

Mr. Roberts indicated that the recommendations are dated June 24th and this is the first agenda since their publication.  Mayor Donegan indicated that Mr. Sculac and Ms. Fenderbosch attended an HR meeting at which time they were asked to schedule a work session with the HR members.  She finally asked Ms. Zacharyasz to put the recommendations in writing since the work session was not scheduled.  Mr. Roberts stated that the Mayor is taking Council to task like a school teacher for not having a committee come before another committee.  This Blue Ribbon Committee is an ad hoc committee and not an official committee under the charter.  This committee was put together by the Mayor.  He has been waiting for the recommendations, which he appreciates.  He asked if the re-structuring of the city would take place tonight or Council can vote to hire someone for the front desk which he has been asking for the last six or seven months.  Mayor Donegan stated that she is not asking Council to re-organize the city but is asking at some point for Council to determine what will be done with the issues and how staffing will be done moving forward.   
Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that she and Mr. Sculac were in attendance at the meeting when Ms. Murphy recommended utilizing Mr. Vitale and Kent State University at a cost of $7,500 and Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that she was uncertain that the city could afford the costs.  She indicated that she misunderstood that all the committee members were supposed to be invited to a work session, her believe was that Council would wait until they received the HR Committee report.  

Ms. Duncan thanked Ms. Murphy for all the work and believes the report is very comprehensive.  She indicated that she would like to speak with some of the current employees regarding the recommendations.  
Ms. Garrity stated that she is unsure if it is appropriate for Council to speak with employees regarding the committee recommendations.  Mayor Donegan stated that she does not believe over the last 10 years she has been on Council with the city that there were reasons for hiring.  Additionally, salaries and benefits were pulled “out of the sky” and she does not believe that is an appropriate way to handle business.  She stated that the Mayor, up until her, has had the authority to hire anyone they wanted.  Generally speaking there were no questions and Council barely received resumes.  That is not how she wants to do business.  She is very sensitive to those employees who have stayed with the new administration and she needs to determine where the staffing needs to be in order to handle resident complaints and other tasks.  These are recommendations that the committee provided to the Mayor which she is now sharing with Council.  She indicated that the finance director works for her and she is not attempting to propose anything the city cannot afford.  If she only has the opportunity to speak with Council twice a month and two months they are on recess that does not give her enough time to “right the ship.” 
Ms. Garrity stated that in any company there are often plans to streamline or combine positions, cross train, elevate some positions, demote others, or eliminate positions, unfortunately.  Since this is only a draft document she does not feel it should go out to employees who may be part of the document.  What liability would the city have if this document is passed around?  Ms. Duncan indicated that as of tonight this is a public record.  

Mr. Roberts would like to know what Council is being asked to do.  Mayor Donegan indicated that she provided the HR Blue Ribbon Committee’s recommendations and would like to know if Council has any questions.  Mr. Roberts indicated that Council voted to change Ms. Jones’ title but there is a recommendation that the Mayor become the economic development director in addition to Ms. Jones being a Business and Community Services Manager.  Mayor Donegan stated that these are recommendations made by an independent body.  Mr. Roberts asked how many economic development people will be on staff. This proposal states that the Mayor should be paid in the range of $12,000 to $20,000 extra to be Economic Development Director. The city has Ms. Jones; there is a proposal for a City Planner at $120.00; proposal for a communications person, SVA; a proposal that the city continue with Mari Alice at $50.00 per hour. At the same time we are entering into discussions regarding an economic development agreement with the City of Cleveland which includes splitting the income tax with them if a business from Cleveland moves here. He raised the same issue at the last Council meeting, if we do the math we have to raise an enormous amount of income tax to cover all these economic development people. He would like to have a discussion regarding all the pro’s and con’s. This idea sounds great but we are not Cuyahoga County or the City of Cleveland and we do not have their budget. He does not believe the city can afford this type of Economic Development staff.  Mayor Donegan replied that there is no proposal for the Mayor to receive additional funds. This document is simply recommendations from a committee on the structure in a community our size and mechanisms in order to have people to operate. We have on the agenda SVA Communications, Mari Alice Zacharyasz and a city planner, who is not an economic development director.  We are not asking Council to do anything as they have already approved Mr. Borczuch, Ms. Mancini and Ms. Jones.  The other ones on for consideration are the city planner, which you have a contract, SVA, and Mari Alice Zacharyasz.  
Mr. Pulice thanked the Mayor for sharing the report.  As he sees it, this is her administration she can do whatever she wants.  Mayor Donegan indicated that everyone has to work together despite anything to get this moving in the right direction.  She believes in consensus building and as part time Council members she is trying to make things easier. 

Ms. Fenderbosch indicated for the record that Council is on recess and individuals were not available for the last two work sessions she attempted to schedule.  She stated that if anyone wants to hold a work session email her dates and times.  One of the immediate recommendations is to take the part time accounts payable clerk and transfer her to a part time clerk for the police and fire departments. She would like to know the reasoning for that recommendation?  Ms. Murphy stated that within the document there is a statement regarding the fact that high paying positions like police and fire are performing clerical work. It makes more sense to pay someone less for that type of kind of work which allows those individuals who are supposed to be in charge do more of the strategic thinking.  Mayor Donegan indicated for example, Mr. Presley is part time and we do not need a director of finance checking stuff rather we need him performing high level debt management and investment bond pay down. With the onset of dispatch moving it is becoming more apparent that we will need some sort of clerical assistance and with the reorganization in the finance department this is one of those glaring issues both Chief Munteanu and Chief Gilles have pointed out. Ms. Fenderbosch asked if the city considered increasing the hours for the accounts payable person as opposed to a new hire.  Ms. Murphy indicated that would be an option.  You can promote someone from part time to full time but part time is usually cheaper because you save in benefits and they are more flexible to help cover vacations and cross train.  
City Planner:
Mayor Donegan indicated that she would like Mr. Sponseller to discuss how the city has previously utilized its City Planner.  She indicated that Brian Frantz is paid $55.00 per hour and has a full time position with the City of Richfield.  In 2011 the city spent $715.00; in 2012 $1,430.00; 2013 $1,072.50 and to-date $701.25.  This is someone who is paid to react to specific requests.  For instance, some of his reviews include the Columbia Road decorative wall.  She has provided a proposal from Tactical Planning.  The city has not had an engaged City Planner in a very long time. The city’s master plan is approximately 20 years and are usually outdated when they are 10 years old.  She indicated that Mr. Smerigan would assist the city in pending litigation but also to provide specific advice for the planning, development and re-development of the historic downtown area and the city’s central core zone area. This area is defined as the Municipal hub as well as the Columbia Road Corridor.  Please keep in mind that it does cost for this type of expert but she believes since we do not have a master plan and cannot afford to put one together that we focus on these areas.  Mr. Smerigan has had a lot of success in Hudson and Strongsville.  

SVA Communications:  Mayor Donegan indicated that information has been forwarded to Council regarding Ms. Vrettos.  She indicated that she nor Ms. Jones has the time to put together a brochure that will be sent to brokers to engage people on their interest on some city owned properties.   There are also operational policies and procedures. For example, how to answer the phone because we are trying to increase the customer service experience.  How we handle different basic operational procedures that are inherent in any successful organization.  

Mr. Linn asked what the immediate goals would be.  Mayor Donegan indicated that Ms. Vrettos usually charges $110.00 per hour for her services but she negotiated $50.00 an hour.   Ms. Vrettos stated that the city has no operational or policy manual.  She has been trying to identify different policies and procedures that could be put into place to make the staff and Council’s jobs a little easier.  For example, one of the issues she believes is important and she has helped other cities do is putting together a work log to identify what everyone does in their particular positions.  How do they open their desk, what are their passcodes, what does every hour of their day look like so if they go on vacation or a life event happens it will not be a burden on their co-workers to be able to step into the position.  There is not public records request policy and she has been working with Mayor to develop one.  There is not media policy, no time off policy, phone and email communication, hard copy correspondence there should be a standardized procedure in place to ensure a smooth transition.  

Ms. Fenderbosch asked if Ms. Vrettos was currently working.  Ms. Vrettos replied that she has been coming in on a volunteer basis to see how she could help the Mayor and make some recommendations as to what needs to be done moving forward.  There have been several opportunities where she has been able to assist the city through some of her other roles.  She does a lot of work for Senator Patton and there was an issue with trains so she was able to facilitate some help through her role with Senator Patton.  

Mr. Linn asked if Ms. Vrettos could give a timeframe of how long the goals would take her to accomplish.  Ms. Vrettos said that would be up to the city, she would recommend that Council look at this as projects.  Her first project that she would need to accomplish is putting together an operational and policy and procedure manual which will make everyone’s job easier.  This document will show employees how to communicate with each other, there will be a set way to save files, a procedure or exit strategy when people leave.  She believes she could have this accomplished within two to three months at the most.  After that project is completed she believes the city needs an economic development brochure that can be sent out to different industries and targeted audiences that might be interested in looking at Olmsted Falls.  This is a beautiful city and it needs to be marketed in terms of business and industry.  She believes a brochure could be designed that would be standardized that the Mayor and Ms. Jones could use into the future.  Mr. Linn asked if Ms. Vrettos has had successes in other cities and which ones.  Ms. Vrettos stated that she was the architect of NOPEC and strategically designed this program and expanded it into nine counties and 129 communities.  She was set with the task of taking at least 25% of First Energy’s book of business and to set up a communication program for that and be the third party administrator.  At the end of that project she left NOPEC with close to a million dollars in the bank cash flow moving forward.  She took approximately 30% of First Energy’s residential customer base and was able to lobby for natural gas aggregation for municipalities.  She also worked with CSX and her task there was through the surface transportation board she was the entity that CSX was to work with as CSX and Norfolk Southern wanted to acquire Conrail.  There had to be a system and procedure set up for each city to sign off on the agreement.  She stated that the City of Brook Park received an overpass, we worked with Berea and through Mr. Sponseller they were able to get a new beautiful downtown.  Ms. Duncan asked if she would be able to perform task two without completing task one.  Ms. Vrettos stated that she certainly could but if she can be candid it would mean minimizing her work and what she would be able to do and her profit.  She stated that this city is truly in need of an operational manual, personnel policies and procedures that need to be in place to standardize the organization. She believes this would defuse some of the frustrations, communications would be better and this would be a much smoother operation and would become much more efficient.  
Mr. Sculac stated that the ordinance states the period of employment is July 1, 2014 through September 30, 2014 at a cost not to exceed $2,500.00 per month. From what he is hearing it appears that Ms. Vrettos is looking at more of a long term situation. He stated that Ms. Vrettos has talked about developing a policy and procedure manual as well as a brochure beyond that.  He asked the approximate length of time she believes she would need to complete the tasks she feels are needed for the city.  Ms. Vrettos stated that originally she proposal a retainer, not an hourly rate, which encompassed a multitude of tasks with the end results being completed within a three or four month period of time.  She would like to be able to provide the city with a brochure, a refreshed logo, and personnel and operational manuals completed within this three to four month period.  Mr. Sculac asked if there would be an additional hourly cost on top of the $2,500 per month retainer.  Ms. Vrettos stated that is the total cost.  If she were to have an out of pocket expense for graphics that would be billed separate.  She would however never expend any funds without permission from the city. 
Mr. Roberts stated that the HR Blue Ribbon Committee has given their recommendations regarding policies and Ms. Vrettos is discussing putting together a policy and procedures manual.  He would like to know if this will be duplication or overlap.  Ms. Vrettos stated that what she sees is an operational manual she will put together.  For example, the Intake and Action sheets presented to Council there was no process put into place for them.  There was no clarity in terms of who would be responsible for compiling the information to present to Council.  Setting up operational procedures is what she is discussing.  The fact that no one’s email looks the same and should be consistent; making stationary in electronic format, which is more efficient and will save money.  At the end of the day whatever is decided regarding personnel policies those should be blended into the main operational manual.  Mayor Donegan stated that the HR Committee came in to complete a review as to who performs what duties and how could staffing be re-structured.  The city needs an HR manual with job descriptions and an operational manual so there is no overlap.  Mr. Roberts asked if manuals would be made for each department for example the service department.  Ms. Vrettos stated that they already have a manual but she will work with the department to see if that can be upgraded.  Mayor Donegan stated that this would an administration manual.  Making certain information is gathered to provide to Council in order for decisions to be made on factual information.  
Mari Alice Zacharyasz: Mayor Donegan stated this could be discussed during the discussion under her ordinance.  This is specific to job descriptions and assisting the Mayor with the newsletter.  Her charge for the next couple months is to get a service director job description and make certain there is no overlap or duplication with the service manager.  As well as getting information to Ms. Jones regarding what it means to be a manager of business and community services. Again, this is how we set her up for failure we made her the director of economic development with essentially little to develop economically.   

Phase V:  Mayor Donegan stated that the Division of Water we discussed will obviously affect total cost and design of Phase V.  She did not set up the timeline it was set by putting Phase V into motion in 2010.  There was never a discussion about the Division of Water in 2010, 2011 or 2012.  The Division of Water does have an impact on bids for Phase V and she needs an answer so Phase V can be designed.  

Mr. Roberts indicated that he has reviewed the contractual materials and there is no obligation from the Division of Water to replace the water lines when the city is under construction with Phase V.  If Phase V begins on Cranage and we ask the water department to replace the water lines on Cranage as well as pay for half the road improvements they can indicate that this road is not scheduled to be repaired for at least seven years because this street does not have the breakage rate to qualify.  The city cannot force the water department to replace lines at any particular time.  Now the city is stuck because residents are being cites for failing systems, the EPA and Board of Health are waiting we can’t explain that the city is waiting for the water department.  

Mayor Donegan indicated that she bringing this issue before Council because the discussion needs to take place because it will affect the cost and design.  Mr. Sponseller stated that the August 1st deadline dealt with grant applications deadlines.  Putting together bids and specs for Phase V whether to include replacement of the water lines and roadway repairs with an idea that the whole project would be completed in one phase saving money overall.  In order to maximize points for the Issue One application by being part of Cleveland you will receive additional points.  With respect to the contract items Mr. Roberts pointed out in terms of the obligations to the City of Cleveland.  His understanding in informal discussions any time there is a sewer project being completed with 100 year old pipes based on their protocol that would become part of the project.  Mayor Donegan indicated that Mr. Sheehy sent a letter on June 24th which basically outlines his perspective on Cleveland Water and believes it will be beneficial to Olmsted Falls.  Mr. Roberts stated that there is no direct correlation and he does not want to be in a situation four years from now where the city receives more money from Ohio DPW and they ask why the project has not been started and the city answers “we are waiting for the City of Cleveland to put us on their priority list because we want to do the water line at the same time.”  
Mayor Donegan read the email received from Mr. Sheehy (see attached). In terms of the economic development areas the JEDZ agreement between the City of Olmsted Falls and the City of Cleveland has been revised to exclude from the territory boundary the area defined as the Olmsted JEDD.  There are also discussions regarding city owned property and luring businesses that they be excluded as well.  

Mr. Sponseller stated that his understanding with the OPWC grant application if this Council makes a commitment to transfer the asset to Cleveland Water prior to August 1st deadline that will qualify for points.  This agreement is rather complex but he will attempt to get confirmation from the appropriate officials at Cleveland Water as to the specific question raised by Mr. Roberts which is can we get a legal binding commitment from the Division of Water if the city moves forward with Phase V to replace those lines.  He will represent and put on the record that he will make sure the city has that commitment prior to signing the agreement. 

Mr. Roberts stated that on page 18 of the proposed agreement Article 20 Capital Improvement Program states: “if the purveyor, which is Cleveland, determines that capital improvements are necessary or desirable for the efficient operation and expansion of the water system as a whole and purveyor desires to locate such capital improvements within municipalities corporate limits, etc., then the municipality has to cooperate.” Other than that there is no definite commitment to the city to fix these lines when the city is under construction with Phase V.  

Ms. Duncan asked what the downside would be to transferring the utility to Cleveland.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the city would not have control over its own utility.  There could be an impact with the rates charged.  But, the reality is does the city have a million dollars to begin replacing lines. Mr. Presley stated that the city would also not be able to shop for a water supplier because the city would not have the distribution system to deliver a secondary distributor of water.  In essence, you are saying to the City of Cleveland that Olmsted Falls will be a customer for the next 20 years. In exchange for that they will maintain and replace water lines where the city is doing major capital projects or road replacements.   

Ms. Duncan stated that as a City of Cleveland water rate payer for the average person living with the water fees she feels the cost benefit is better to give them back to the City of Cleveland to replace the 100 year old pipes.  
Mr. Linn asked who currently pays for repairs to water mains.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that if the break is over a specific inch of pipe the water department has to repair.  Mr. Linn indicated that as he understood the water department was responsible for repairing any broken water main but the city was responsible for the restoration.  He stated that the City of Westlake had quite a few issues when they attempted to switch water suppliers. 
Dispatch:  Mayor Donegan indicated that the city is continuing to look at CECOM, North Olmsted,  Strongsville and Chagrin Valley.  As everyone is aware Olmsted Township has decided to move to CECOM, which is run by the County.  She is hopeful that there will be movement on this issue before summer recess is concluded.  

Ms. Fenderbosch asked if Southwest was no longer an option.  Mayor Donegan indicated that she would not say that but one of the three partners listed in the agreement has moved to another vendor which means the city will need another third partner. 

Miscellaneous:  Mayor Donegan stated that Council has been provided with information regarding Safe Built.  She would like to utilize this company as a backup for the building department for inspections.  

She also congratulated Mr. Presley for being elected to the Trustees for another three year term with the Regional Council of Governments for RITA.  

She informed Council that on June 16th she received an email from the Board of Elections letting the city know that the change in ward boundaries as a result of the census has been enacted. 

The Department of Public Works Plum Creek design which is the Bagley Road bridge, has approved the alternate single phase construction versus a multi-phase construction for next year. They have provided us with all the enhancements to the design of the bridge which will be significant and make a beautiful entry to our community. 

She held a town hall meeting last week where approximately 25 to 30 people were in attendance. There was a great exchange of subject matter which included Ready Notify, Recreation, stopped trains, trash collection, JEDD, ditches in the Redwood area that have never been cleaned out or addressed, foreclosures, rentals, decline in property and lack of oversight in the decline. There will be a couple more town hall meetings held.  She would like to have a thorough discussion regarding vacant properties, foreclosures, property decline and how we can improve these. 

The city will be seal coating the Grand Pacific Junction parking lot at a cost of $595.00 which is $45 more than what is generally paid.
She received a letter from the Department of the Army Corp. of Engineers regarding the non-compliance of our wetlands at the old underpass area. There are bank mitigation, bank credits, etc that we will need to move on. In essence the letter is written confirmation that they have accepted them. 
She complimented the cemetery board for unbelievably their first ever auditor of state without errors.
She also sent to Council two specific memo’s to provide information on what was going to be covered this evening. She also contacted members of Council regarding city activities and she is hopeful and plans to share changes but communication needs to be reciprocal and phone calls work both ways. She continues to be at City Hall 12 to 16 hours and would ask that Council contact her so energetic conversations can be had.  She indicated that if there is a specific phone number date or time that any member would like her to contact them to please inform her of those times. To-date she has not heard from any member of Council. 

She stated that there was a comment from Council President Fenderbosch regarding a weekly payroll summary and where the city stands compared to past years.  She would ask that Mr. Presley share that information.  Mr. Presley stated that Mayor Donegan would distribute a report regarding that information.  He also indicated that on July 15th the notes authorized by the city he did not complete a negotiated sale which the city did in 2013 and received an interest rate of 1%. He competitively bid those notes and the winner was First Merit Bank with an interest rate of 0.55% and zero premium. The other bids received were from PNC at .619% with zero premium and Openheimer at 1.1125% with a premium of $2,010.00 which brought down a net interest to a 0.9765.  Secondarily, the payroll summary distributed shows the city is $29,811 higher than last year. He understands that seems significant until you take into account the 2% pay increases for 2014 which attributes 2% out of that 2.08%. He believes the city is pretty much on target because the .08% represents $1,145.00 and would say we are below last year’s figures after you take into account the wages paid for snow removal and the total overtime. He would like to begin presenting this report quarterly. The other issue he will look are months with three pay periods. 

Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that with Mr. Russell leaving the building department that attributes and also in the future if we hire who is being suggested we hire for different departments payroll amounts will increase. She believes the concern most Council members have is with the renewal levy not passing to try and conserve what money we have.  Mayor Donegan indicated that she is not planning on going out for any new levy until we look at some of the positions. For example the senior director has a $20,000 salary with attendance declining significantly and yet she has never heard any questions from Council.  Until every single rock is overturned and we look at some of the past practices like Allied Waste but we will need some latitude to get actual work done. It seems that the city has mismanaged the process for the last 15 years and now we have to conserve but we need to move forward and address things that have not been addressed for far too long. 
She continues to meet with businesses and will be looking at an Arts and Cultural Grant. On Friday we will submit a 319 grant which is another round to try and get the parking lot by the library repaved. If you recall senior transportation is something she asked Council to look at and help with back in January. This costs the city $2,500 a month and although we need to continue to provide that services we are not getting the best bang for our buck. She has now taken that issue on herself because that is money that continues to go out and needs to be resolved. She has asked Mr. Presley for help on this issue.  Mr. Roberts asked where the money was going and how we could get that resolved.  Mayor Donegan replied the city pays senior transportation to transport approximately 15 people each month to various places like grocery stores, etc. She asked Council in January to review the agreement and provide some recommendations and to-date she has received no comments.  This is an issue where we need to more creatively resolve and still provide the service to residents.  
Ms. Garrity stated that last fall she brought up the amount the city pays for dialysis transportation should be picked up by Medicaid.  Mayor Donegan indicated that we have tried but Medicaid/Medicare standards are ambulance or ambulate and these individuals are being transported by car and therefore are not reimbursable.  
Mayor Donegan stated that there are a couple of students employed by Cuyahoga County and attend Olmsted Falls School District through Youth Opportunities.  The County pays their salary.  They have been answering phones and filing when needed.  There is also a records retention issue that needs to be resolved. 

The Jenkins Center will be painted and ABR has selected the colors.  Both buildings have been cleaned out and are open for the possibility of leasing and/or purchase.  Mr. Sculac asked if the service department would be handling the painting.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the prices received were approximately $5,000 to $6,000 and Mr. Borczuch will make the decision on whether or not to bring that project in house.  She believes he is inclined to outsource this project.  She did attempt to get IUPAT which is the local painters trade union but they will only volunteer for one day jobs and this will not fit that criteria.  Mr. Roberts asked if the Jenkins Center has been leased.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the city received a proposal from the Wine Cellar.  We are moving forward with developing a proposal to bring to Council for consideration and then present to the Wine Cellar.  Mr. Roberts asked if the city would be selling one of the buildings.  Mayor Donegan indicated that there is general ad that was placed in Olmsted Bicentennial indicating that the city has buildings and land available and to call if interested in leasing or rent.  Mr. Sponseller stated that there will be an exchange of land with ODNR regarding the Jenkins Center because federal funds were used to purchase the property.  There are requirements that the city acquire equivalent value into ODNR some sort of preserve.  

Approval of Requisition for Purchase of Fiber Optics for Police and Fire Departments
Mayor Donegan indicated that the price was brought to Council for $31,000 in February but in further discussions with the service department and since this will not be installed at the service building there will be a reduction.  She stated that due to the fact that the Chief did not distribute the information this approval will be placed on hold. 

Old Business 
Resolution 80-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING, RATIFYING AND AFFIRMING THE CITY’S RETENTION OF SVA COMMUNICATIONS FOR PROFESSIONAL SERVICES TO THE CITY AS THE COMMUNICATIONS FIRM TO THE MAYOR FOR STAFF PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT TRAINING, CREATION OF A MARKETING/PROMOTIONAL BROCHURE, LOGO DESIGN AND OTHER SPECIAL PROJECTS FOR THE PERIOD OF JULY 1, 2014 THROUGH SEPTEMBER 30, 2014, INCLUSIVE, AT A COST NOT TO EXCEED $2,500.00 PER MONTH, APPROPRIATING FUNDS THEREFOR, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   Second Reading
Resolution 81-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING, RATIFYING AND AFFIRMING THE MAYOR ENTERING INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH CHAGRIN VALLEY ENGINEERING, LTD, INC. TO PROVIDE FOR ENGINEERING SERVICES TO THE CITY OF OLMSTED FALLS AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   Second Reading
Mr. Roberts moved to discuss; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  
Mr. Roberts stated that Council already authorized a contract through September and if an RFP was not sent out they would be hired as the City Engineer through next year.  Mr. Linn stated that was correct.  Mr. Roberts stated that they have already been hired.  Mayor Donegan indicated that was completed by motion and this is to ratify that decision.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that she did listen to the meeting and there was a discussion regarding Joe Schaller and if he contract was not acted on within six months the contract is null and void. She asked if that was why Mr. Schaller’s legislation was removed from the agenda.  Mayor Donegan indicated that it was her prerogative to put legislation on.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that she does understand and wanted to know if that was un-tabled.  Mayor Donegan stated that this is a special meeting and it is her prerogative what is placed on the agenda.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that Benza’s legislation has not been un-tabled and asked if the Mayor wanted this approved as well.  Mr. Roberts stated that he did ask if Mr. Schaller’s contract terminated of its own terms unless it was renewed.  It appeared that Mr. Schaller’s contract had expired since it was not renewed and at this point that contract is null and void unless it is renewed and affirmed but that legislation is not before us.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that Council still has to un-table that legislation and make a decision. The City Engineer is a Council appointment.  
Ordinance 82-2014

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH GEORGE SMERIGAN, TACTICAL PLANNING, LLC TO PROVIDE SERVICES AS CITY PLANNER FOR THE CITY, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   Second Reading
Resolution 84-2014
A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING (AGREEMENT) WITH CUYAHOGA COUNTY OFFICE OF EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT TO PARTICIPATE IN THE “READY-NOTIFY” EMERGENCY ANNOUNCEMENT PROGRAM   Second Reading
Resolution 89-2014
A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING, RATIFYING AND AFFIRMING THE CITY’S RETENTION OF MARI ALICE ZACHARYASZ, ESQ. FOR PROFESSIONAL SERVICES TO THE CITY AS AN EXECUTIVE ASSISTANT TO THE MAYOR FOR HUMAN RESOURCES, STRATEGIC PLANNING AND OTHER SPECIAL PROJECTS FOR THE PERIOD OF JULY, 2014 THROUGH DECEMBER, 2014, INCLUSIVE, AT A COST NOT TO EXCEED $2,500.00 PER MONTH, APPROPRIATING FUNDS THEREFOR, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   Second Reading
New Business
Resolution 92-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING, RATIFYING AND AFFIRMING THE MAYOR TO SUBMIT AN AMENDED APPLICATION TO OHIO PUBLIC WORKS COMMISSION (OPWC) FOR FUNDING OF A PORTION OF THE PHASE V SEWER PROGRAM FOR ENGINEERING COSTS AND PROPERTY ACQUISITIONS COSTS   First Reading
Mr. Roberts moved to suspend; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Mr. Roberts moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.  Voice Vote:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Ms. Fenderbosch moved to adopt; Mr. Roberts seconded.   Poll:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Resolution 93-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING, RATIFYING AND AFFIRMING THE MAYOR TO RETAIN SAFEBUILT OHIO, INC. TO PROVIDE BACKUP BUILDING DEPARTMENT SERVICES FOR PLANS REVIEW, INSPECTIONS AND RELATED SERVICES FOR THE BUILDING DEPARTMENT OF THE CITY, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   First Reading
Mr. Linn moved to suspend; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Mr. Linn moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Voice Vote:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Mr. Linn moved to adopt; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.   
Mr. Roberts indicated that as per the contract SafeBuilt would perform inspections if and when our building department inspector was on vacation at a cost of $80.00 per hour. Mayor Donegan indicated that was correct.   Poll:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Resolution 94-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR AND/OR DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC SERVICE TO ENGAGE ENGINEERING SERVICES FOR, AND TO ADVERTISE FOR BIDS AND ENTER INTO ONE OR MORE CONTRACTS FOR ASPHALT OVERLAYS, CONCRETE REMOVAL AND REPLACEMENT, CRACK SEALING AND BITUMINOUS SURFACE TREATMENTS TO VARIOUS CITY STREETS FOR THE ANNUAL STREET MAINTENANCE AND REHABILITATION PROGRAM, APPROPRIATING FUNDS THEREFOR, AND DECLARLING AN EMERGENCY   First Reading
Ms. Fenderbosch moved to suspend; Mr. Roberts seconded.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Mr. Linn moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Mr. Roberts seconded.  Voice Vote:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Mr. Roberts moved to adopt; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.   Poll:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Ordinance 95-2014
AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A CERTAIN WATER SERVICE AGREEMENT AND RELATED AGREEMENTS INCLUDING AN ASSET TRANSFER AGREEMENT, WITH THE CITY OF CLEVELAND FOR THE TRANSFER OF OWNERSHIP OF THE CITY’S WATER LINE INFRASTRUCTURE TO THE CITY OF CLEVELAND AND FOR THE PROVISION AND SUPPLY OF A WATER DISTRIBUTION SYSTEM IN THE CITY OF OLMSTED FALLS   First Reading

Mr. Linn moved to suspend; Ms. Garrity seconded.  
Mr. Linn would like to reiterate the different issues concerning the JEDD and any transfer of business from the City of Cleveland to the City of Olmsted Falls.  He believes these issues in the revised agreement are relatively vague.  Regarding the JEDD as he understands anyone that comes to the JEDD there will not be a sharing of revenue.  Mayor Donegan indicated that was the spirit of what was originally requested.  Mr. Linn asked what would happen if a Cleveland based business would move to another location in the city besides the JEDD.  Mayor Donegan indicated that there is a current business she is working with that she will ask they exclude but anything else is 50% of something we never had.  

Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Mr. Linn moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Voice Vote:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Mr. Linn moved to adopt; Ms. Garrity seconded.   
Mr. Roberts stated that he will restate his points.  As written he would not favor adoption this quickly without more discussion; absent an agreement from the City of Cleveland that they will replace the water lines when the city is ready to begin Phase V, which is the purpose of adopting this legislation this evening.  Without these issues being included in their agreement he cannot support adoption tonight without further discussion.  Mr. Linn stated that he is trusting that Mr. Sponseller will oversee the agreement as he indicated to make sure as we progress with Phase V sewers if the necessity becomes needed to replace water lines the City of Cleveland will.  Mr. Sponseller stated that as the legislation states “an agreement in substantially the form of that which is attached.” As he previously represented and did place on the record, he will not sign the agreement agreeing as to form unless there is a clarification with respect to Mr. Roberts precise question.  If that is the only reason to hesitate in approval this evening he will make sure these issues are covered in the agreement in form or another.  

Ms. Fenderbosch stated that there was a discussion about who is responsible for the water line repairs and believes this could be researched further prior to adoption.  Mayor Donegan indicated that these questions would have been easier to answer prior to tonight’s meeting.  There have been a lot of water main break repairs and she cannot answer these questions.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that it is her understanding that currently the City of Cleveland is responsible for repairing water main breaks but only if they are in a certain diameter but she cannot remember the size.  She believes the city is only responsible for certain size of pipes and the City of Cleveland is responsible for the larger ones.  
Ms. Fenderbosch moved for a brief recess; Ms. Duncan seconded.  Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Meeting recessed at 9:15 p.m.

Meeting reconvened at 9:25 p.m. 
Mr. Linn indicated that according to Mr. Peters Cleveland Water is responsible for any repairs except for the line going into the residence.  He believes this issue needs to be clarified.  He would like clarification on the actual benefits of this program other than the benefits in the point system for funding.  He would like to ask this specific question “during the construction of Phase V sewers if a water main is damaged, with our current agreement, or fails who repairs it or pays the cost for repairs.” Plus he would like to know who covers or pays the costs with the new agreement.  This is a pointed question to ask because that is actually the benefit we are looking for.  Mayor Donegan asked if this was discussed during the utilities committee meeting with Mr. Sheehy. Mr. Linn indicated that this was brought up and stated that it would be explored in the future. There were no discussions to the extent of tonight’s discussions.  He indicated that Gerry made it clear during a phone conversation earlier that the water department is responsible for repairs. Mr. Peters also stated that the city pays for the roads but in turns bills the water department for reimbursement.  Mr. Linn stated that he would like to clarify who responsible.  If they are currently responsible and reimbursing for the cost of road repairs then we need to weigh how much the actual benefit is to us for the Phase V project. 

Ms. Duncan stated that part of the issue is we are discussing repairs and replacements and intermingling them.  The water department has made it very clear they are not going to pay for the capital reinvestment of new water mains. They will repair if broken but will not replace.  If they are to be replaced CWD needs to own them or the city will need to pay for replacements. She indicated that it states clearly in the agreement they must own the asset in order to make a capital reinvestment to replace water mains.  The city is at the of the use life for a lot of these lines.
Mr. Linn stated that on one hand we have the benefit of the point system and the cost savings with Phase V and replacing the infrastructure that has used up its useful life. On the other hand they will repair what breaks but not replace unless they own the asset.  

Mr. Linn moved to table; Ms. Garrity seconded.   Poll:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Miscellaneous New Business 
Ms. Duncan moved to authorize the Mayor to enter into an agreement with the Victory Highway band to perform a concert at East River Park on Labor Day from 2:00 p.m. to 4:00 p.m. in an amount not to exceed $800.00; Mr. Linn seconded.  Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 
Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that the week of August 4th or August 11th are the dates Mr. Presley can attend a work session.  She asked all members of Council to email her with their available dates and she will schedule the work session.  

Such other business that may come before Council - None
Mr. Linn moved to adjourn; Ms. Garrity seconded. Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Meeting adjourned at 9:35 p.m. 


             ____________________________
Ann Marie Donegan, Mayor

Angela Mancini, Clerk of Council
